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How I Came to Own Two 1969 GTO Judge Convertibles 

By Scott Hudler 

I am the proud owner of 2 of the 108 GTO Judge Convertibles built 
in 1969.  I found both cars during an almost 4-year search to replace the 
“one that got away” back in the mid-1980’s. 

The first car is Palladium Silver with a black top and black interior 
that was built with many of the options I was looking for: 4-speed, Rally 
Gauges, Safe-T-Track, Hood Tach, and Console.  It was Concours restored 
in the late 1980’s/early 1990’s and is still looking very nice.  This car has 
been a work in progress since I got it with a combination of small improve-
ments and larger projects over time to keep it a Concours level car. 

The second car is Carousel Red with a white top and black interior 
and was built with even more of the options I was looking for: 4-speed, 
Rally Gauges, Safe-T-Track, Hood Tach, Console, Hide-A-Ways, Power 
Steering and Power Disc Brakes.  This is a project car that was removed 
from the junkyard in the late 1980’s and I got it lacking many of its parts 
that a previous owner decided to sell instead of leaving with the car.  After 
14 years this car is just beginning a slow but long-awaited Concours restora-
tion. 

Everyone has a story about how they came to own their current cars.  
I am no different though mine had some unusual twists and turns along the 
way.  This is my story. 
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Car of the Month 

The Day I Found the Car  

I remember the day I first saw it like it was yesterday, that summer evening during July 
1986.  Two to three nights a week I traveled to a friend’s garage about 50 minutes away to help 
with the frame-on restoration he was doing on my 1971 Firebird.  Along the way there, I passed 
this country garage & used car dealership combo at the intersection of two state routes, literally 
in the middle of nowhere.  He had mostly late model cars there for sale but there were almost 
always at least one or two muscle cars available also. 

On this evening, as I was coming up on the intersection, I could see what looked like a 
1969 Carousel Red Judge.  As I got closer I noticed it had a black tarp tied around the middle of 
it.  I wondered why that was there as I drove past.  Curiosity got the best of me, so I turned 
around after a couple miles to go back and investigate.  I lifted the tarp up and, to my great sur-
prise, it was covering a black convertible top that was very well worn!  Based on the clues I 
could see, the somewhat faded original paint, worn Judge stripes and decals, rear spoiler, and 
the Judge emblem on the glove box, this appeared to be one of the very rare Judge Converti-
bles! 

I couldn’t believe that I was standing next to a car I had admired and thought I would 
only ever see in magazines!  I had to find out what the situation was with this car.  Was it for 
sale and, if so, for how much? 

I stopped by the car lot the next day and spoke to the owner.  He told me the car wasn’t 
for sale, yet, but it was going to be his next restoration project and he expected it would be done 
by the following summer.  He already knew the asking price would be at least $10K once it was 
done.  That was a lot of money back then and I doubted I could come up with that amount, but 
he offered to call me once it was done, so I gave him my name and number and left. 

Meanwhile my Firebird restoration was finally completed but there was a problem.  The 
engine rebuild, which was completed just before the restoration began, apparently had not been 
done correctly since bearing shavings were found in the oil.  It ended up needing to be rebuilt 5 
more times before the issue was finally identified and resolved, and it happened after the resto-
ration was completed which made it more challenging and more costly.  Of course, I now 
needed a daily driver, so that was another expense.  These things added up and ensured that I 
would never be able to come up with the money for that Judge convertible. 

After all this I honestly hoped he wouldn’t call me about the Judge but a year later, in 
July 1987, the phone rang.  It was him letting me know that he didn’t end up restoring the car 
and instead it was for sale as it was when I last saw it.  The price was much less than the re-
stored $10K estimate but still beyond what I had available after the Firebird restoration plus the 
extra expenses that followed.  Not willing to just give up, I asked him if I could have a few days 
to see what I could do to come up with the money and he agreed. 

It felt like there was still a real opportunity to get this car, so I spent the next 3 days sell-
ing everything and anything I could live without to come up with the money.  I sold car parts I 
was keeping and even sold my home and car stereo units - I wanted this car!  After 3 days I was 
able to come up with over half of the cost of the car, so I called him and asked if he would take 
a 60% deposit and give me 4 weeks to come up with the rest.  (I had already figured out how I 
could get extra hours at work to come up with the extra money I needed so I was confident I 
could do this in 4 weeks.)  He agreed, so I met him the next day to give him the deposit.  He 
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showed me the title, gave me a receipt, and even had a surprise for me – he said “my car” was 
running and waiting for me to take it for a drive!  I drove it up and down those two state routes 
for about 20 minutes.  What a thrill that was and a day I would never forget.  From that moment 
on I was hooked! 

The next 4 weeks went as planned.  Long days, 7-day work weeks, but the goal was in 
sight and I just kept remembering how it felt to drive the car to keep my motivation going.  A 
few days before my 4 weeks was up, I had the remaining money I needed, so I called to make 
the arrangements to complete the deal.  That is when the problems started. 

Over the next 2+ months I made every effort to meet with him to complete the deal but 
there was always something that would come up.  He would cancel appointments or just would-
n’t be there when I showed up at the agreed time.  It was frustrating and as time went on I be-
gan getting a very bad feeling about what was happening.  Early in September the situation fi-
nally became clear – the car owner closed the garage, I found out that he sold the car to some-
one else and he filed for bankruptcy.  This was the worst-case scenario – I somehow lost the 
car, and, because of the bankruptcy, I lost my deposit also.  I was crushed and couldn’t believe 
everything that had happened.  In the end the disappointment of losing the car ended up pushing 
me out of the hobby. 

For the next 13 years life went on and I filled my car hobby void with other interests.  
After a while I didn’t miss it at all.  I changed jobs and moved a few times dragging the Firebird 
around with me.  I couldn’t get myself to sell it though since my Aunt had bought it new and I 
was the second owner.  I never drove it, other than when we moved, and I am not proud to ad-
mit that I basically used it as a shelf (for non-heavy things) since it took up a lot of space in the 
garage.  I did keep a cover on it as I was mindful of the restoration effort I had done to it years 
ago.  I didn’t know what I would do with the car in the future, but I was certain that I would 
never return to the hobby. 

eBay Brought Me Back to the Hobby 

Then one day everything changed.  I saw a banner ad for eBay Motors.  I had been using 
the eBay auction site for years and was amazed what you could find on there.  For some reason 
it had never occurred to me that there may be classic cars and/or parts available on there also.  I 
decided to do a quick search for something I could never locate for the Firebird 15 years earlier, 
a functional Formula air cleaner assembly.  To my surprise, there were many to choose from!  I 
spent several hours searching through eBay that evening looking at all sorts of cars and parts.  I 
was amazed at what was available and it didn’t take long for that car interest I had been keeping 
inside to come back in a major way.  Yes, unexpectedly, eBay brought me back to the hobby 
and I was quickly ready to go all in. 

I now had many questions and a decision to make.  Do I continue where I left off on the 
Firebird?  Do I buy a 1969 Judge?  If so, should I look for a convertible?  How likely would it 
be to find one in 2000?  And perhaps the most important question, how much would a converti-
ble cost now?  There weren’t clear answers to all my questions but there was certainly enough 
information to be found on the Internet to give me the direction I was looking for. 

The Search Begins in Ernest 

After finding some answers to my questions, and giving it a LOT of thought, I realized 
that searching for a 1969 Judge convertible was the only real option for me.  If I didn’t do that, I 

Car of the Month 
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would always regret not trying, so I knew I had to look for one.  Once that decision was made I 
felt I needed a plan, so I came up with the following: 

First, try to find my old car. 

Second, try to find a similar car that was Carousel Red with a 4-speed. 

Third, try to find a 4-speed car in any color. 

Fourth, if I couldn’t find a convertible after a reasonable amount of time, I would then 
look for a car from my “Plan B” list. 

What was my “Plan B” list?  It was basically a list of cars that I found during my con-
vertible search that I would have been interested in owning.  This list was a work in progress 
and changed often.  The key to this list was that, unlike the Judge convertible I was seeking, 
these cars were more obtainable. 

So, with a plan in place, the search finally began.  I managed to locate the VIN from my 
original car.  I assumed the car could still be “in the area”, or possibly in an adjacent state, so I 
initially focused the search there.  I quickly found out that it wasn’t possible to do a nationwide 
VIN search but I was able to get a search done in PA and the adjacent states.  Unfortunately, it 
wasn’t found in any of them. 

I eventually was able to locate the guy that got the car instead of me back in 1987.  

Car of the Month 
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Turns out he was a car flipper.  He told me that after he restored it, he sold it to a collector in 
AZ (who later moved to CA), but after a few years he lost contact with him.  This helped ex-
plain why I couldn’t locate the car locally since it was likely on the West Coast.  Based on this 
information I decided that it was time to stop trying to locate my original car and move on to 
the next step of my plan to try and find a similar car. 

When I started this adventure, I thought that I would search for a year, maybe two at the 
most, and then go with a “Plan B” car.  The problem with that plan was that I underestimated 
my determination to find a Judge convertible and my willingness to do whatever it took or 
spend as much time as needed to find one.  As a result, this search went on for almost 4 years.  I 
made phone calls on an almost daily basis.  I found many current and past owners of these cars 
and estimate that I located between 40 and 50 convertibles during this time.  I only stopped 
looking when I finally found my silver car. 

Finally…A Car is Found! 

One day I am visiting a friend who had been trying to help me find a car almost from the 
very beginning of my search.  I gave him the latest search update and then he said something 
about it being too bad that the silver convertible didn’t work out for me because he thought for 
sure the guy was ready to sell it. 

My head was spinning, what silver convertible was he talking about??  I didn’t remem-
ber him mentioning anything about that car.  I would have for sure if he had. 

Car of the Month 
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After some discussion we figured out that he *thought* he had told me about this car, 
but actually he never did, and luckily it was owned by someone he knew.  An introductory 
email to both of us and a phone conversation later that evening confirmed the owner still had 
the car and, yes, it *might* be for sale.  He wanted to know why I was looking for a car, so I 
told him my story, and then I got to hear a lot about his restoration journey with this car. 

He wasn’t certain yet what he was going to do but he was considering selling it to fund 
other restoration projects.  He wanted time to think about it and he would get back to me. 

I waited patiently, which was difficult, but after a couple of weeks I got an email asking 
me to call him.  When I called, he told me that he had decided to sell it but wanted to make sure 
it went to someone that would really appreciate the car.  He had talked to our mutual friend to 
make sure my “story” checked out.  Confident that he found the right buyer, and with his deci-
sion made to sell it, he offered it to me that night, and I agreed.  I couldn’t believe it, after all 
this time, I was finally going to own a Judge Convertible! 

It is Home…Now What? 

The next few months went by quickly.  We finalized the deal, money was sent, a signed 
title was received, and arrangements for pickup and delivery through a commercial carrier were 
made.  The car arrived just before Christmas in 2003.  Without a doubt it was the best present I 
ever got myself! 

Now I had all Winter to stare at it but with snow in Ohio there wasn’t much else you 
could do.  I sat in it and started it up from time to time.  For many months it felt like I was stor-
ing someone’s car for them.  It didn’t seem real. 

Friends stopped by to check it out.  Everyone was impressed with how nice it was.  One 
of my best friends, who owns a Carousel Red Judge convertible, looked it over and said to me 
“this is a Concours level car, you should show it”.  I had to admit it was much nicer than I real-

Car of the Month 
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ized now that I had time to pour over it.  Maybe he was right.  I had watched the Concours 
judging process at the GTOAA’s and it looked daunting but after thinking it over awhile it 
seemed like something I wanted to do. 

Let the Improvements Begin! 

Car of the Month 
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The challenge was that the restoration on this car had started almost 20 years before I 
got it and finished almost 15 years before I got it.  In Concours years that was a long time.  
More details about these cars have been learned since the original restoration was completed so 
there would be a lot of things, both small and large, that would need to be done to get the car 
closer to the current judging standards. 

The previous owner told me that he took the car to at least one or two GTOAA meets 
and 8 different POCI events.  He said the car was a silver Concours winner with the GTOAA 
and a Gold Concours winner with POCI.  Although he hadn’t shown it in at least 5 years before 
I bought it I felt better knowing it had some good results in Concours already. 

I made plans to bring it to the GTOAA convention in Louisville, KY in 2006.  To pre-
pare, my friend and I went over it and documented some of the easier changes that needed to be 
made.  My brother and I spent a lot of time replacing items that were on the list.  I felt pretty 
good about the car when I left for Louisville and then I got there and saw the other cars.  I be-
came worried.  The car ended up getting a high bronze award and now I had a (long) list of 
things to focus on improving for the next show. 

A review of my Louisville judging list showed there were big things like body and paint 
and (many) smaller things like tires, hoses, clamps, worn items, repro items that were not cor-
rect, and many other detail items throughout the car that needed addressed.  I made the decision 
that body and paint would have to wait for a future restoration but I could focus on the other 
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things in the meantime. 

Over the next few years, with the help of friends and my brother, I slowly improved the 
car.  At the GTOAA Nationals in Columbus in 2007, the car earned a Silver Concours award.  
In 2009, at the GTOAA-POCI Co-Vention in Dayton, the car took home a Gold Concours 
award.  Most recently, I had the car at the 2014 GTOAA Nationals in the Pittsburgh area.  It 
received a Silver Concours award there and only missed Gold by about 20 points.  I knew the 
judging standards had changed quite a bit from the last time I showed the car in 2009 so I was 
pleased with how well it did plus I now have a new list of items to work on. 

What’s Next? 

A year after getting the Silver car, one of the Carousel Red convertibles I found early 
on, that wasn’t for sale at the time, later was offered to me so I ended up buying that one also.  
It is a rough project car but I am looking forward to the challenge of fully restoring it over the 
next several years.  I consider the experience that I am gaining doing Concours level improve-
ments on the Silver car will benefit me while restoring the Carousel Red car. 

Once the restoration is complete, I will likely stop showing the Silver car and just drive 
it.  The Carousel Red car can then take over as the show car.  In the meantime, I will continue 
showing the Silver car and working to improve it until the other car is done. 

While I was writing this, I found out that the original car that started it all for me, the 
“one that got away”, was being offered in the 2019 Mecum Kissimmee auction.  I poured 
through the photos they had of it online and remembered back to the day in the summer of 1987 
that I drove it.  This was the car that made me want a Judge Convertible.  Although I couldn’t 
afford to buy it there was a satisfaction in finally finding it and the realization that, through all 
the twists and turns, things ended up working out just fine in the end. 
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Presidents Scoop 

The Presidents Scoop 
By Terry Schott 

It’s mid-June and we are halfway through the year already.  Even though there’s been 
lots of rain, fortunately we had great weather for our latest event.   

Our last club event was another great one.  Mark and Saundra Melrose did an excellent 
job organizing and running the Daniel Boone Road Rally on Saturday, June 1.  It was a joint 
event with members of the Arch Chapter of POCI as well as Gateway GTO.  We started the 
event at a church parking lot at I-64 and Hwy. 94.  There were 14 cars and they each left at 2-3 
minute intervals.  The object is to find information on signs and places along the way to answer 
questions.  Some answers were pretty easy, but there were also lots that could stump you.  You 
follow the directions along the way and eventually make it to the final stop, our lunch destina-
tion.  For those of you who went with your husband or wife, it’s definitely a test of your endur-
ance to see if you can get finished and still be talking to each other.  It’s a lot of fun and special 
thanks to Mark & Saundra.  It takes a lot of time and effort to put together the route, drive the 
route numerous times to verify distances, and then come up with the questions and answers for 
along the route.  They do a wonderful job with every rally they have organized over the years. 

Our event ended at Sugar Fire BBQ in Washington, Missouri, on the riverfront.  The 
weather was perfect for patio dining and the view of the swollen river was amazing.  Will and 
Donna Bowers, even though they were the last ones to arrive at the restaurant, ended up win-
ning First Prize for the most correct answers.  They had a couple of “detours” (can you say, 
LOST?) along the way, but their persistence paid off. 

By the time you are reading this, many of our members will be at the GTOAA National 
Convention in Lawrenceburg, IN.  It runs from June 25-29 and will be the first year for con-
cours judging of the 2004 GTOs.  Chris Winslow has headed up the concours judging criteria of 
the New Generation GTO and it will be nice to see them start to become a part of the judging.  
Although the program will probably start out slow this year, I’m sure after people see how it 
will be run, that each year it will become a bigger event.   

Although there are quite a few events planned at Lawrenceburg, they haven’t offered 
any car cruises during the week.  Some of the Gateway group is going to try to cruise to a local 
neon museum on one of the days if possible.  The Nationals are always a great chance to meet 
up with people that you only see once a year.  Those of us who were on the Rt. 66 cruise last 
year are going to get together for a Reunion Breakfast on Friday, June 28.  We made a great 
group of friends on the trip and we are looking forward to getting to visit with them again. 
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The “Gateway GTO 2018 Yearbook of Photos” is completed with special thanks going 
out to Laura Kiefer for putting it together.  It takes plenty of time and effort to put it all together 
and the photo album is proof positive of a job well done.  It is a great book of our 2018 events.  
Thank you, Laura!  It was available for viewing at the Road Rally as well as at the June meet-
ing.  I will have it at all the meetings so plan to take a look through it when you get a chance. 

We don’t have any scheduled events in July as of yet.  If anyone wants to organize a 
cruise or event please contact me or one of the officers.  It can be simple, just a chance to cruise 
with a group of cars.  It’s everyone’s club and we need all of you to help and host some local 
events.  Keep it simple.  It’s all about having fun.  I look forward to hearing from some of you 
and hope to see you in Lawrenceburg  

Presidents Scoop 

Be sure to note that the convention site is up and can be  
accessed at www.gtoaa/.org 
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Gateway GTO Meeting Minutes 

Minutes 
6/6/19 

 
7:06PM – Meeting Start – Old Business 

Terry Schott talked about the Ride for Veter-
ans Parade. Marty Howard spoke about his ex-
perience at the event. 

Tom Oxler talked about the Model T swap 
meet 

Sharon Wildebrand talked about the Washing-
ton Road Rally. 

Jon Havens talked about the Museum of Trans-
port Orphan Car Show 

 

7:14 – New Business 

Terry Schott talked about a possible cruise. 

Marty Howard talked about a new room at the 
Mastermind Escape. He also questioned the 
possibility of putting on a car show at Linden-
wood University if there is enough interest. 

Terry Schott talked about the Nationals in 
Lawrenceburg, Indiana. 

 

7:28 – Upcoming Events 

6/25-6/29 – GTOAA National Convention in 
Lawrenceburg, Indiana (CSE) 

6/28 – Street Legends Reunion Breakfast – 
2019 GTOAA Convention 

8/2-8/4 – Ames Tri-Power Nationals, Norwalk, 
Ohio. 

8/24 – Meals for a Million (CSE) 

9/6-9/7 – 30th Annual Indian Uprising, Great 
Bend, Kansas. 

9/8 – Wheels in Motion Charity Car Show 
(CSE) 

9/21-9/22 – Pontiac Regional event, Pontiac, 
Illinois. (CSE) 

10/6 – Gateway GTO Club Picnic (CSE) 

12/7 – Gateway GTO Christmas Party (CSE) 

 

7:32 – GTOAA 

Tom Oxler said that there are over 300 regis-
trants for Lawrenceburg. 

 

7:33 – Tech 

Terry Schott talked about alternator trouble in 
his GTO 

 

Club Personals 

Frank Chapman is recovering from knee sur-
gery 

Kerry Friedman’s mom took a fall 

Tom Fox and Laura Kiefer are engaged 

 

7:37 – Motion to Adjourn by Paula Winslow, 
seconded by Amy O’Sullivan 

50/50 of $17 won by Ron Wildebrand 

 

The Next club meeting will be held on 
WEDNESDAY JULY 10th at Sports Café due 
to the 4th of July holiday. 
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GTOAA ROUTE 66 
STREET LEGENDS CRUISE 

BY G. TOM OXLER 
 

Conclusion 
What began as an idea three years ago is now over and most of us are home.  Terrie & I 

headed back from Needles, CA and stayed with the Melrose’s and Duryea’s at the La Posada 
Hotel in Winslow, AZ before taking Highway 54 out of Tucumcari through the edge of Texas, 
Oklahoma and Kansas to Missouri.  We stopped in Kansas City to see my 92-year-old Mom 
and Terrie’s 90-year-old Dad.  The washing machine has not stopped in three days and we fi-
nally have everything put away. 

One of the first things I did was check out my 66 GTO as we towed it home on Day 2 
with an ignition problem.  Well, I am kicking myself in the butt for not doing this first as I find 
the rotor had come apart.  I could have fixed this easily and kept going with the 66.  Oh well. 

Many of our Cruisers continued on to Santa Monica and Beyond.  If you followed Face 
Book, several went up the Pacific Coast Highway in California, some went to the Hoover Dam 
while others visited many of the great National Parks in the area.  As of this writing, Tugboat 
Tom and Debby Arzberger are still on the road and will certainly set the mileage record in Ger-
tie, their 67 GTO Convertible.  I suspect they will have travelled well over 8,000 miles in Ger-
tie, their 1967 GTO Convertible.  Unbelievable.  

Route 66 Cruise Conclusion 
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The final numbers for the GTOAA Route 66 Street Legend Cruise was 56 cars of which 
34 of them were members of GTOAA and 13 of them completed the whole Pontiac to Needles 
Cruise.  Those Long Haulers are: 

Tom & Debby Arzberger  Greenwood, SC 1967 GTO Convertible 

Dave & Carol Sindelar  Kansas City, MO 1966 GTO Hardtop 

Alan & Liane Finkenbinder  Pontiac, IL  1970 GTO Convertible  

Mike & Alida Martin   Salt Lake City, UT 1969 GTO Convertible 

Dale & Marlene Grunewaldt  Mitchell, SD  1967 GTO hardtop 

Frank & Cheryl Chapman  Bartelso, IL  1961 Bonneville Wagon 

Lloyd & Sharol Hoffman  St. Johns, FL  1968 GTO Hardtop 

Rich & Sue Vie   St. Louis, MO  1971 GTO hardtop  

Don & Janice Duryea   Douglas, KS  1968 GTO Convertible 

Tom & Pam Kelly   McMinnville, TN Toyota Truck 

Charlie & Carol Morton  Altoona, AL  GMC Truck 

Gary & Sandy Butterfield  Mitchell, SD  2010 Dodge Challenger 

Tom & Terrie Oxler   St. Charles, MO 1966 GTO/2010 Avalanche 

My two biggest fears in planning this Cruise was first, what would happen if someone 
broke down in the middle of nowhere.  I had contacted a carrier and we did have a couple of 
volunteers from the Gateway Club that said they would come out and haul them back but it was 
not necessary.  Every mechanical issue was either repaired in the parking lot by our crack team 
of mechanics or a local garage was able to take care of us. 

Route 66 Cruise Day 14 
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My other fear 
was no one would 
follow the maps and 
would constantly be 
calling me or Don 
asking us to either 
stop so they could 
catch up our help 
them figure out 
where they were.  
This never happened 
even once and I have 
to thank all of the 
Cruisers as this 
made the trip just as 
enjoyable for the 
Oxlers and Duryeas as it was for you. 

I say everyone followed the maps closely but that may not be completely true.  If you 
have ever been on a Car Cruise, you know that if you get right behind the leader, you do not 
have to read the maps.  Well, we had some very interesting competition every day of our trip 
between Alan Finkenbinder in his Blue 1970 GTO Convertible and Dave Sindelar in his Silver 
1966 GTO Hardtop.  Both jockeyed for position every morning to try and get right behind the 
Duryeas so we can only assume that they would not get lost.  Alan had said: “You are only one 
stop light way from being lost.”   Alan and Dave chose the route of sticking to the leader’s 
bumper and running whatever stop lights necessary so they never got lost.  Even Don Duryea 
got into the issue by making sure Alan knew the best he could ever do was #2. 

All of us on the GTOAA Route 66 Street Legends Cruise want to thank all of the other 
GTOs and Pontiacs that came out to Route 66 to join us.  We want to especially thank the Gate-
way GTO Association of St. Louis, the Land of Enchantment GTO Club of New Mexico and 
Cactus GTO club, the Desert Renegades and the Arizona POCI Chapters for the warm welcome 

Route 66 Cruise Day 14 
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you showed us as we came to your areas. 

I want to thank our Leaders, Don & Janice Duryea, for leading us one the absolutely 
best cruise of Route 66 anyone could ask for.  Every evening, Don and Janice could be seen in 
their room pouring over the EZ66 Guide, planning out the next days activities.  Janice would 
mark the pages in her guide and share that at the Drivers Meeting each morning.  Their vast 
knowledge of Route 66 is second to none and we were all the recipients of that knowledge.  
Thank You Don & Janice. 

Lastly, Terrie & I would like to thank each and every one of you who participated in the 
GTOAA Route 66 Street Legends Cruise.  You are now part of our vast list of GTO friends and 
we will always look forward to seeing each of you again.  The trip was memorable but the 
friendships will last a lifetime.  Thank You for going with us and for being our FRIENDS. 

Route 66 Cruise Day 14 
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Calling all owners of 1969 GTO’s! 
 

In 2019, in celebration of: 
50th Anniversary of the 1969 GTO 

 
The Hoodscoop will be featuring Car of the Month articles on the 

anniversary year 
 

If you own one of these special cars, please get to work on your arti-
cle(s) and get them to Chris Winslow 

 

Year Of The 9’s 
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To access form from  GatewayGTO.com, click below 
 http://www.gatewaygto.org/clubpoints.html 

http://www.gatewaygto.org/clubpoints.html�
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2019 GATEWAY GTO 

CALENDAR OF EVENTS 

 
June 

1 - Road Rally with POCI - Details to follow 
2 - Museum of Transport Orphan Car Show - Upper Lot, 11:00-2:00 
6 - GTO MEETING 7PM at Sports Café (CLUB SPONSORED) 
25-29 - GTOAA Nationals in Lawrenceburg, In (CLUB SPONSORED) 
 

July 
 10 - GTO MEETING 7PM at Sports Café (CLUB SPONSORED) NOTE THIS IS A 

WEDNESDAY FOR THIS MEETING ONLY!!! 
 
August 
 1 - GTO MEETING 7PM at Sports Café (CLUB SPONSORED) 

 
SEE THE FULL CALENDAR AT WWW.GATEWAYGTO.ORG 

 
 

 

Gateway GTO Classifieds 

WANTED: Hurst 4 Speed Shifter That Will 
Fit In The Console 

If you have one, contact Craig Glenn           
at 636 293-9765 

http://www.gatewaygto.org/�
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Other Cars For Sale 

1940 Ford 
350 Chevy V8 
9 Inch Rear End 
3 Speed Auto 
Air Conditioning 
 

Call Joe Mayweather 
314-210-7391 
 
Asking $29,000 
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Steve Hedrick  
1516 Parkway West 
Festus, MO 63028 

314.640.4020 (cell, text) 
636.937.3200 (office) 
sthedrick@aol.com 

Let us protect your life and those things you need to 
make it work, we’ll leave the cruising to you! 
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126 Afshari Drive 
Florissant, MO 63034 

jfhavens@sbcglobal.net 

(314) 838-5533 
 
 

Jon’s Tri-Power Service 
 
 
 

 
Jon F. Havens 
Owner 

13  Shamblin Dr. 
Florissant, MO 63034 

(314) 496-7368 
 
 

Jonathan’s Q Jet Service 
 
 
 

 
 
Jonathan Havens 

CLICK HERE FOR GATEWAY GTO APPAREL CLUB STORE 

mailto:jfhavens@sbcglobal.net�
http://stores.customautoapparel.net/gateway-gto-association/�
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GATEWAY GTO ASSOCIATION OFFICERS  

President  Vice President Mo  
Terry Schott Chris Winslow 
18903 Saint Albans Road 644 Emge Road 
Glencoe, MO 63038 O’Fallon, MO 63366 
636-273-6313 636-294-8104 
tschott@kelpe.com chriswinslow@charter.net 
Vice President IL.  Treasurer 
Dan Jackson  Will Bowers  
P.O. Box 234  #1 Goshen Woods  
Greenville, IL 62246  Edwardsville IL. 62025      
618-664-0437 618-791-3110 
dajalj@gmail.com  wwbdsb@yahoo.com   
Secretary  GTOAA Chapter Rep. 
Brian O’Sullivan  Frank Chapman  
10637 St. Philip Lane 10120 Hickory Lane  
St. Ann, MO 63074  Bartelso, IL 62218  
314-225-7240 618-795-8890  
bosullivan@hunter.com cchapman7328@att.net  
Photo Album Editor  Club Events Chairman  
Laura Kiefer Marty Howard  
70 Keystone Drive  7 Newcastle CT  
Old Monroe, MO 63369  St. Charles MO 63301      
1977kieferla@gmail.com  636-724-8641  
 nycgto@att.net   
Web Newsletter Editor  
Chris Winslow  Chris Winslow  
644 Emge Rd.  644 Emge Rd.  
O’Fallon MO 63366  O’Fallon MO 63366      
636-294-8104  636-294-8104  
chriswinslow@charter.net  chriswinslow@charter.net  
Charity Chairman  Photographer  
Bob Blattel  Chris Winslow  
4564 Austin Knoll Court  644 Emge Rd.  
St. Charles MO 63304  O’Fallon MO 63366      
636-441-3141  636-294-8104 
bob@blattels.com chriswinslow@charter.net  

Gateway GTO Association Photo Album 

If you have photos of past events or if you take pic-
tures of future events that you think would be good 
for our Photo Album, please send them to the 
newsletter editor.  

The Hood Scoop is  published as an informative 
news bulletin to keep our members up to date on 
past,  present,  and future events.  

Advertising rates are:  

$100 – Full page (Color or Black and White) ad in 
monthly Hoodscoop newsletter for 12 months, your 
logo on our Website Sponsor page, and a link to 
your website from our Related Website Link space. 

$50 – ½ page (Color or Black and White) ad in our 
monthly Hoodscoop newsletter for 12 months, your 
logo on our Website Sponsor page, and a link to 
your website from our Related Website Link space. 

$25 – Business Card (Color or Black and White) ad 
in our monthly Hoodscoop newsletter for 12 
months, your logo on our Website Sponsor page, 
and a link to your website from our Related Web-
site Link space. 

Advertising Guidelines  

Classified ads up to 50 words are free to members; add 10 
cents per word for any ad over 50 words. Payment is due 
upon submission. (members need to update ads at 3 month 
intervals or ads will be dropped). Classified ads up to 50 
words for non-members are $5.00 per issue.  

Gateway GTO Club Information  

The Gateway GTO Association was initially formed in the 
summer of 1984 by a group of seven. They all had a com-
mon interest in the Original Muscle Car, the Pontiac GTO.  
As a form of communication we publish a monthly newslet-
ter called “The Hood Scoop”.  The purpose of this newslet-
ter is to keep our members informed of all upcoming activi-
ties as well as providing interesting event coverage. The club 
meets every first Thursday of the month at Sports Café 3579 
Pennridge Dr, Bridgeton, MO 63044 

Membership dues are $35.00 per year and all renewals 
are required to be paid by December 31st. You are al-
lowed to have one associate member.  

As a Gateway GTO member please consider joining the 
GTO Association of America 

The Gateway GTO Association 
 is an official chapter of the  

GTO Association of America 
www.gtoaa.org 

Visit us at 
www.gatewaygto.org or 
www.gatewaygto.com 

 

mailto:tschott@kelpe.com�
mailto:chriswinslow@charter.net�
mailto:dajalj@gmail.com�
mailto:wwbdsb@yahoo.com�
mailto:littlemissek@gmail.com�
mailto:cchapman7328@att.net�
mailto:1977kieferla@gmail.com�
mailto:nycgto@charter.net�
mailto:chriswinslow@charter.net�
mailto:chriswinslow@charter.net�
mailto:bob@blattels.com�
mailto:chriswinslow@charter.net�
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644 Emge Road 
O’Fallon, MO 63366 
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